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PYRAMIDE Europe is an GEIE representing mainly photographers but also
illustrators, graphic and textile designers across Europe and numbering some
80,000.

Pyramide Europe is pleased to note that the Commission is considering the
issue of contract law  but sees this document as only regarding general
principles rather than specific areas of concern in contract law. General
principles are always important but our main concern is that of the everyday
life of creators for whom the vital issue is that of the relationship
between copyright and contract.

We are, however, of course interested in this matter and hope that the
expected consultation paper on more specific issues from DG Internal Market
are soon to follow. This second initiative will allow us to explore the
issue which must be of the greatest concern, to all who wish to create a
fair and vibrant creative community, that of the abuse of dominant position
via copyright contracts in many countries. The need to harmonise upwards in
this field needs close and urgent attention .

Our comments our limited to a few topics .

3.1

With a few reservations we wish to compliment the Commission and the
European Parliament on the recent legislation in our field and especially
after the arduous task surrounding the Resale Right Legislation we hope that
we will not be denied the results of these labours by unfair use of contract
law.

3.2

There are member states where certain rights may not be contracted out of
and others where they are. In Germany they have rights of
renegotiating in assignments of rights, and moral rights are unwaivable as
in France. In the UK and some other states this is not the case and as such
moral rights again enter the economic framework, this time via negotiating
leverage. Authors are subjected to enormous pressure in unprotected
countries and thus the market is distorted.

3.3



It should also be noted  that even when a right, such as the the right for
authors and performers to have equitable remuneration (Directive on Rental ,
Lending) is given unwaivable status, the lack of definition of the term
'equitable remuneration' has resulted in a situation in UK legislation
which has meant that, in effect, it is waived as it has a zero value. This
has led to no European authors receiving remuneration from the large area of
rental rights in the UK.

4.

We believe that future EC initiatives in contract law should promote the
development and understanding of common principles with the aim of achieving
a convergence of national laws. But within the framework of the freedoms
required to create individual contracts to fit individual needs, we strongly
contend there must be adequate protection for creators against the abusive
contracts issued by dominant forces, and action to combat the disparity
between the generally agreed principles and the actuality of national
Legislation.

Please accept our apologies for this late submission which we should like
published on your web site if this is still possible.

Gwen Thomas
General Manager
Pyramide Europe
81 Leonard Street
London EC2A 4QS


